
 

 
 
P.O. Box 1749 
Halifax, Nova Scotia 
B3J 3A5 Canada    

  

Item No.  14.2.1                
 Halifax Regional Council 

   September 6, 2016 
 
 
TO:   Mayor Savage and Members of Halifax Regional Council 
 
 Original Signed 
SUBMITTED BY:    
   Councillor Waye Mason, Chair, Community Planning and Economic  
   Development Standing Committee 
 
DATE:   July 29, 2016 
 
SUBJECT:  Funding Request – Neptune Theatre Foundation 
 
 
ORIGIN 
 
Motion passed by the Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee at a 
meeting held on July 28, 2016. 
 
LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 
 
Section 5 of the Committee’s Terms of Reference RE:  Oversight – Community Building Initiatives– The 
Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee shall oversee the Municipality’s 
Community building initiatives in the areas of arts, culture and recreation and related facilities strategies   
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
The Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee recommend Halifax Regional 
Council direct staff to consider a $50,000 one-time capital grant contribution to Neptune Theatre as part 
of the 2017/18 operating budget. 
 



Funding Request – Neptune Theatre Foundation  
Council Report - 2 - September 6, 2016  
 
BACKGROUND 
 
A staff report was submitted and considered at the June 16, 2016 Community Planning and Economic 
Development Standing Committee.  It was deferred to the July 28, 2016 meeting to enable 
representatives of Neptune Theatre an opportunity to review the report and provide any feedback if they 
wished.   
 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Staff was in contact with representatives of Neptune Theatre prior to the July 28, 2016 meeting and the 
representatives expressed no concern with staff’s recommendation.   
 
The Committee endorsed the staff recommendation as noted. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The attached staff report addresses financial implications. 
 
RISK CONSIDERATION 
 
The attached staff report addresses risk considerations. 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
The Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee is a Committee of Regional 
Council comprised of six Councillors.  The meetings are open to the public and the Committee’s agendas, 
minutes, and reports can be viewed at Halifax.ca. 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
None. 
 
ALTERNATIVES 
 
The Committee did not provide alternatives. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1:  Staff report dated June 8, 2016. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
A copy of this report can be obtained online at http://www.halifax.ca/council/agendasc/cagenda.php then choose the 
appropriate meeting date, or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 902.490.4210, or Fax 902.490.4208. 
 
Report Prepared by: Sheilagh Edmonds, Legislative Assistant, Municipal Clerk’s Office  902.490.6520 
 
 



P.O. Box 1749 
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Item No. 
Community Planning and Economic Development 

 June 16, 2016 

TO: Chair and Members of Community Planning and Economic Development 
Standing Committee 

Original Signed by: 
SUBMITTED BY: _____________________________________ 

Brad Anguish, Director, Parks and Recreation 

DATE: June 8, 2016 

SUBJECT: Funding Request - Neptune Theatre Foundation 

ORIGIN 

February 18, 2016 Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee motion: 

MOVED by Councillor Watts, seconded by Councillor Nicoll that Community Planning & Economic 
Development Standing committee Request a staff report on the one-time request for a capital contribution 
of $100,000 for Neptune Theatre. 

Motion Put and Passed Unanimously 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

Halifax Regional Municipality Charter Section 79 (1) (av) (v) Halifax Regional Council may expend 
money required by the Municipality for…(av) a grant or contribution to …(v) any charitable, nursing, 
medical, athletic, educational, environmental, cultural, community, fraternal, recreational, religious, 
sporting or social organization within the Province. 

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that Community Planning and Economic Development (CPED) Standing Committee 
recommend that Halifax Regional Council direct staff to consider a $50,000 one-time capital grant 
contribution to Neptune Theatre as part of the 2017/18 operating budget . 

ATTACHMENT 1
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BACKGROUND 
 
The Neptune Theatre Foundation is a registered not-for-profit organization with charitable status. 
Founded in 1963, the professional theatre company is governed by a volunteer Board of Directors and 
administered by a professional staff. Neptune Theatre Foundation has owned and operated the theatre 
located at 1593 Argyle Street since 1997.  Since that time, the 56,000 square foot theatre has hosted 
more than 300 productions in the 479-seat Fountain Hall Main Stage and the 200-seat Scotiabank Studio. 
In addition to its role as a presenter, the theatre serves as a developmental partner with a range of 
smaller-scale, local theatre organizations each year and offers less-than cost access to space for 
rehearsals and productions to community groups. In 2013-2014, the operating budget of Neptune Theatre 
was $5.3 million. Neptune Theatre Foundation receives funding from a variety of sources to support its 
operations, including:  Canada Council of the Arts, provincial government, federal government and private 
sponsors. 
 
HRM has also provided funding and support to Neptune Theatre including: 
 

 100% property tax exemption since 2001; 

 $20,000 awarded annually from 2007-2013 from the Community Grants Program; 

 $10,000 toward roof maintenance in 2014 from the Community Grants Program; and 

 $40,000 for operating assistance in 2014/2015 & 2015/2016 Interim Professional Arts Grant 
Program. 

 
On January 16, 2016 Neptune Theatre submitted a request for $100,000 of support from HRM to 
undertake major capital improvements for the continued sustainability of their operation (Attachment A).  
Subsequently, at the February 18, 2016 meeting, CPED requested a staff report on the one-time capital 
request. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Through Neptune Theatre’s 2010-2013 strategic planning process, the need for major capital 
improvements was identified. Neptune identifies technical upgrades and renovations to “increase our 
capacity to serve the needs of our audience and the cultural community.” The $3.6 million project 
proposed to begin in June 2016 includes the following elements: 
 

 Technical upgrades: lighting, sound and new stage surface and theatre lift below the stage; 

 Improvements to lobbies (new carpet, paint); 

 Creation of a new 100-person reception and hospitality area; 

 New seating; and 

 New signage and monitors. 
 
To finance the project, nearly $1.1 million of the renovation budget has been secured through public 
sector contributions. On March 16, 2016, the Federal government announced a $945,138 contribution 
over two years from the Canada Cultural Spaces Fund. The fund supports the improvement of physical 
conditions for artistic creativity and innovation. The Province of Nova Scotia has also committed $100,000 
to the renovation project on top of the $240,000 annual operational funding they commit to the 
organization. 
 
Neptune Theatre has also leveraged other revenue sources. The Neptune Endowment Fund launched in 
2012 through support of individual donors and Canadian Heritage has now grown to more than $2.2 
million. Neptune has also confirmed a $500,000 donation from a major patron contribution, and indicated 
they have been working with major corporate sponsor to secure multi-year contributions. In the spring  of 
2016 Neptune will launch a community-based seat sale campaign and solicit individual donations through 
a multi-media campaign.  
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HRM Contributions  
 
Currently, HRM does not have a grant funding program that could accommodate the level and type of 
funding requested by Neptune Theatre.  As part of the work on the Auditor General’s report on Grants 
and Donations, staff is currently reviewing the overall granting policy. In the interim, Regional Council is 
still able to consider requests on a case by case basis as the HRM Charter permits Regional Council to 
provide a grant or contribution to a variety of charitable organizations including community and 
recreational organizations. 
 
There are two HRM Grants Programs through which Neptune Theatre can currently access funding. 
HRM’s Community Grants Program provides program grants in the amount of $5,000 and capital grants 
in the amount of $25,000. In 2014, the Interim Professional Arts Program was created in relation to 
increasing levels of municipal arts funding to national averages. The grant supports general and ongoing 
operational capacity of professional arts organizations in the Municipality. Within the operational 
assistance stream, Neptune Theatre is currently defined as an anchor organization (with annual operating 
budget over $3 million) and is eligible for up to a maximum of $50,000.  
 
In addition, since 2001, Neptune Theatre has received 100% tax exemption through the Tax Relief for 
Non-Profit Organizations Program. Annual property tax can be expected to further increase if the $3.6 
million renovations are realized. Should Regional Council continue to provide full tax exemption to 
Neptune Theatre, HRM would shoulder property tax increases. 
 
A summary of the HRM contributions to Neptune Theatre are outlined in the following table: 
 

HRM Funding Contribution Summary 2013/2014 2014/2015 2015/2016 

Tax Relief for Non-Profit Organization Program  $452,840   $431,858  $454,000 

Community Grants Program  $20,000   $10,000   $0 (did not apply)  

Interim Professional Arts Grant Program  n/a*  $40,000   $40,000  

Yearly Totals  $472,840   $481,858    $494,000  

Total HRM Funding 2013-2015     $1,448.698 

* Interim Professional Arts Grant Program began in  2014 
  
  

 
Neptune Theatre and HRM Alignment 
 
Neptune Theatre has an established track record that enhances the region’s cultural and artistic 
reputation. Now in its 55th season, the Theatre employs 400 people and is estimated to contribute $7 
million to the local economy every year. Neptune Theatre 2015 Economic Impact Study highlights that: 
based on an average ticket price of $41, for every dollar of ticket revenue Neptune takes in, another dollar 
is spent in the local area on a variety of goods and services that patrons consume relating to Neptune 
attendance. These spin offs include spending in restaurants, transportation, accommodation, retail and 
other.  With a total of 72,958 attendees in the 2013-2014 season, there was an estimated $5.9 million of 
Neptune-related purchases of goods and services. Neptune Theatre’s ability to stimulate spending aids in 
business recruitment and retention and, in turn, helps achieve a vibrant regional centre. 
 
Neptune Theatre’s impact on the downtown core and surrounding area is aligned with HRMs 2011-2016 
Economic Strategy goal of building a vibrant and attractive regional centre. The Strategy outlines a 
means to increase the public perception of downtown vibrancy is to “celebrate and enable a rich variety of 
cultural and creative opportunities in the regional centre.”  One of the corresponding actions is the 
increase of public investment and funding for cultural institutions programs and public gathering spaces. 
The Strategy does not address recommended levels of increased investment.  
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Assessment of Request 
 
The Interim Professional Arts Program introduced in 2014 does represent an additional $50,000 in 
available funding resources for Neptune. Despite this increase in public funding, staff recognizes the 
significant financial challenges for a non-profit to finance a $3.6 million capital project, and acknowledges 
the potential municipal benefit in maintained or increased economic spin off. 
 
With 60 per cent of Neptune Theatre’s revenues directly linked to ticket sales, they maintain “keeping our 
visitor experience at the best level possible is essential to Neptune’s sustainability.” Given the ongoing 
revitalization of the downtown core, Neptune Theatre identifies now as a compelling time to improve the 
facility to increase capacity and encourage further investment from the community.  
 
Funding was allocated in HRM’s 2016/17 operating budget for both the Community Grants Program and 
the Interim Professional Arts Program, both of which Neptune Theatre would be eligible to apply for. In 
addition, it is expected that Neptune Theatre would apply for tax exemption for 2016/17.  At the May 10, 
2016 meeting, Regional Council approved Community Grant awards but did not allocate funding to 
Neptune Theatre.  Regional Council decisions on applications for Interim Professional Arts grants and tax 
exemption are expected in the coming months. 
 
In order to appropriately assess the request for a one-time capital grant, staff recommends that Regional 
Council considers HRM’s investment in Neptune Theatre to date and their current access to available 
grants as well as their potential to drive significant economic impact for the municipality. With this balance 
in mind, it is recommended that HRM consider providing Neptune Theatre with a one-time $50,000 capital 
grant contribution in the 2017/18 fiscal year. This amount, combined with a potential $50,000 Interim 
Professional Arts Program grant would provide an approximate $100,000 total grant in 2017/18.  The 
recommended amount of a capital grant contribution would be reasonable and relative considering 
funding provided by other levels of government and HRM’s current investment in Neptune Theatre. 
 
No funding was allocated that would be available for consideration of a separate one-time capital grant.  
As a result, should Regional Council want to consider the request during the 2016/17 fiscal year, it would 
require a subsequent report to the Audit & Finance Standing Committee for consideration of a funding 
source as an unbudgeted, in-year request,  Therefore, it is recommended that Regional Council consider 
the funding request for inclusion in the 2017/18 budget.   
 
Summary 
 
Neptune Theatre is a community owned and operated facility and has demonstrated a longstanding 
benefit and commitment to HRM. As a result, HRM has made a significant investment to Neptune Theatre 
to date through available grants and property tax relief. HRM also acknowledges that Neptune Theatre, in 
addition to being a main player in the arts, is also a driver of community engagement. These community 
and economic spinoffs of Neptune’s thriving presence help HRM achieve its goal of a vibrant and 
attractive regional centre.  
 
Assessing a one-time capital grant, staff recommends that Regional Council considers HRM’s investment 
in Neptune Theatre to date and their current access to available grants as well as their potential to drive 
significant economic impact for the municipality. With this balance in mind, and the recognition that 
Neptune Theatre is eligible for the Interim Professional Arts Program up to a maximum of $50,000, it is 
recommended that HRM provide Neptune Theatre with a one-time $50,000 capital grant in the 2017/18 
fiscal year. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no financial implications associated with this report for 2016-2017.  Approval of this 
recommendation will result in the consideration of a one time increase of $50,000 to the  2017/18 
Operating budget for Parks & Recreation. 
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RISK CONSIDERATIONS 
 
The overall risk is low from the funding request perspective.  Until a comprehensive granting policy is 
implemented to evaluate funding requests of this scale,  there is a risk to HRM that one-time funding 
decisions for community owned facilities, including but not exclusive to the arts would be inconsistent and 
inequitable. 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
The Neptune Theatre Foundation Board of Directors includes members of the community. 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 None 
 
ALTERNATIVES 

 
Alternative 1:  CPED could recommend that Regional Council amend the recommended amount and 

direct staff to include a one-time capital grant to Neptune Theatre for the revised amount 
in the 2017/18 budget. 

 
Alternative 2:  CPED could recommend that Regional Council decline Neptune Theatre’s request for a 

one-time capital grant contribution of $100,000. 
 

Alternative 3:  CPED could recommend that Regional Council approve a capital grant contribution to 
Neptune Theatre and direct staff to identify a funding source in 2016/17.  This would 
require a supplementary report to Audit & Finance for consideration of a funding source 
as it would be an unbudgeted, in-year funding request.   

 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1:  Letter from Neptune Theatre Foundation 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
A copy of this report can be obtained online at http://www.halifax.ca/commcoun/index.php then choose 
the appropriate Community Council and meeting date, or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk 
at 902.490.4210, or Fax 902.490.4208. 
 
Report Prepared by: Jenny White, Partnership Coordinator, Program Support Services 902.490.1214 
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